# Is there a future for nursing homes in Canada?

Pat Armstrong, PhD, FRSC<sup>1</sup> and Hugh Armstrong, PhD<sup>2</sup>



Healthcare Management Forum 2022, Vol. 35(1) 17–20 © 2021 The Canadian College of Health Leaders. All rights reserved.

Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/08404704211037788 journals.sagepub.com/home/hmf

#### Abstract

The high rates of nursing home deaths in the wake of COVID-19 have led to calls for their elimination and their replacement by home care. Based on years of research in Canada and abroad, this article argues that nursing homes are not just necessary, they provide significant benefits for those living in, working in, and visiting in them. In developing this argument, the article begins by setting out why long-term residential care is necessary before moving on to consider the benefits of such care, benefits that go beyond the clinical. It concludes by identifying factors that can make nursing homes a positive option while helping to avoid pandemic horrors in the future.

#### Introduction

Nursing home deaths accounted for more than 80% of all Canadian COVID-19 deaths in the first wave.<sup>1</sup> This was much higher than the percentage in 16 other OECD countries, where the average was 42%.<sup>2,3</sup> The situation was so alarming that the military was called into five Ontario homes. On withdrawal, it took the unprecedented step of issuing a scathing public report.<sup>4</sup> The story made international news, with the BBC News<sup>5</sup> reporting that the military:

Compiled cases of re-use of unsterile equipment like catheters, of use of expired medications, patients with COVID-19 allowed to interact with healthy residents, abusive behaviour, improper use of personal protective equipment, insect infestations, the delayed changing of soiled or incontinent patients, and forced feedings.

Public outcries were so loud that the Government had to set up a commission of inquiry.<sup>6</sup>

Not surprisingly, calls to close these "institutions" and instead focus on supporting home and community care followed. Such care was argued to be a more cost-effective form of care, one preferred by an overwhelming majority of seniors.

Indeed, in Ontario, nursing homes have long been seen as the last and worst option, as an indicator of the individual's failure to care for themselves, of the family's failure to care for them, and of the medical system's failure to cure them. Certainly COVID-19 horror stories mean even fewer seniors now see nursing homes as their first option. However, our years of research into nursing homes in Canada and abroad<sup>7</sup> lead us to conclude that nursing homes are not simply necessary. They can be a positive option.

We base this analysis on three projects. Our just-completed 10-year *Reimagining Long-Term Residential Care: An International Study of Promising Practices* and our current *Changing Places: Unpaid Work in Public Places* employ multiple methods, including ethnography. Another current project, *COVID-19, Families, and Long-Term Care,* analyzes media coverage and our Ontario interviews with families who have or had relatives in long-term care. All this research is informed by feminist political economy theory that recognizes this is mainly care for women by women, many of whom are racialized and/or immigrant women.

Here we begin by analyzing the factors contributing to entry into a nursing home, leading to our argument that even expanded home care cannot address the needs of almost all of those currently living in working in and visiting in nursing homes. This leads us to consider the benefits of congregate care. We conclude by identifying factors that have contributed to the crisis in care and by offering some ways forward to make nursing homes a positive option.

## The need for nursing homes

There are various reasons why we need and will continue to need nursing homes and why care at home is not an appropriate alternative for many.

Perhaps most obvious is that many people do not have a home. On any given day in Toronto, approximately 10,000 people are without homes.<sup>8</sup> In addition, many existing private homes are unsuitable for care. Their physical structures can be risky for those who need care or for those who provide for their care, and it would be excessively costly to make them safe. As has become increasingly clear during the pandemic, many homes are also unsafe for older people facing abuse and loneliness.

Another reason is that many people require 24-hour, skilled care. In our Canadian research, families have made it clear that they do not even seek nursing home admission until they have

#### **Corresponding author:**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> York University, Toronto, Ontario, Canada.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Carleton University, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada.

Pat Armstrong, York University, Toronto, Ontario, Canada. E-mail: patarmst@yorku.ca

tried all other options and have reached a breaking point. Family member after family member said they were in crisis, that their own health was deteriorating, that they were making financial sacrifices to support care, and that the all-day, allnight care required was beyond their skill and energy. Most of those providing this unpaid care are women. Moreover, the limited number of places available in Ontario nursing homes means few without the most complex care needs get admitted.

One example of many similar stories came from a daughter who reported that her mother had done everything to support her husband who had early onset dementia, including giving up her house to move into an apartment that provided a safer care space. The daughter took early retirement to help, risking her financial security as a result. When her mother went into the hospital for a hip replacement, the daughter moved into her parents' apartment to care for her father.

[My] dad was just the most wonderful man in the world... Just a gentle, loving dear person. I was ready to murder him after three nights of staying with him. He would constantly get up and he would wander during the night, and come into my mother's bedroom and he'd say my mother's name and, "Are you in there?" And I'd say, "Dad, no, mum's in the hospital, you go back to bed"...And then he'd go back to bed and an hour later he'd get up and come in. So for three nights I had no sleep whatsoever. And I thought how has my mother done this for years?

As her mother's health continued to deteriorate on her return from hospital, it became more and more obvious that the 24-hour care required could not be provided at home even with assistance from home care.

Another woman described how she struggled for three years to provide care for her husband after he was diagnosed with Alzheimers. Although they had no children, they did get help from friends. Then her husband broke his ankle. "It was a horrific experience. And that seemed to accelerate all his symptoms, the trauma of it, the boot on, he didn't want to leave it on, anything. Anyway, I managed for a month after we came home". Then "it became increasingly clear that I couldn't look after him. He wandered out. He wouldn't take his medication... I couldn't, couldn't really handle it." Although she "couldn't bring myself to put him in there," the doctor insisted.

The work requires skill and effort beyond the capacity of many relatives and requires more than one person to do safely. A resident's husband described in detail how he tried multiple strategies to bathe his wife who had become both physically and psychologically weak. He ended up putting her in the shower with all her clothes on. Friends assisted but they too found it difficult to help his wife walk, and they all had trouble getting her to eat.

Although 64% of those in Ontario nursing homes have dementia combined with other health issues,<sup>9</sup> a significant number also have a range of physical issues that make them unable to live in a private home. Take the case of a man whose peritonitis led to a serious deterioration and 13 months in a hospital. "I went from 183 lb down to 123 or 122 lb in a month's time. I just like melted. I was very weak. My muscles were all atrophied...[B]ottom line...they [put me] in a wheelchair and I wound up here..." He had complicated physical needs, no appropriate home, and no family to provide care.

In sum, the overwhelming majority of nursing home residents cannot be cared for in their own homes, especially if we consider the toll taken on their unpaid care providers and those who do not have family to provide support. Moreover, skilled providers too need support from others in order to work safely and effectively, support not available in private homes.

## The benefits of nursing home care

Pre-pandemic, most of the scant Canadian publicity on nursing homes focused on exposing what was wrong. And, as we recognized early on in our team, many of us were trained to look for problems rather than for ideas worth sharing. However, residents and their families often had a different view. When we asked a residents' council if there was anything better about being in a nursing home compared to their private homes, they responded with a unanimous yes. They offered three reasons.

*First*, they felt safe. This response might seem ironic, given the devastation of COVID-19, but they gave multiple examples. A woman who could not remember to take her insulin after a stroke now was confident that she would always get it. A man no longer feared he would fall, and that if he did, there would be someone to help him get up. Being alone at home during COVID-19 would not have kept them safer in these and other ways.

*Second*, they had company. Even if they did not enjoy all the other residents, there were enough people to share experiences. They used the example of shared meals and shared visits from families. In their private homes, they would have been all alone. COVID-19 strategies that isolated residents in their rooms just emphasized how important the connections with others are in nursing homes. According to a US report, "strict social isolation has increased depression, anxiety, worsening dementia, and failure to survive."<sup>10</sup> The same holds in Canada.

*Third*, they had activities. They acknowledged that visitors often complained that residents sat in front of the television far too often. But these residents said that in their private homes, TV watching was all they would have been doing. At least in the nursing home, there was a variety of activities and outings. Here too COVID-19 meant the absence of activities, emphasizing their importance in the regular functioning of the home.

Based on our research with families, we would add a *fourth* reason. Families feel relieved that they no longer have to struggle to provide care that puts both their relatives and themselves at risk. Care in a private home too often meant unpaid care by women untrained for this skilled, demanding, 24-hour work. These unpaid women suffered physically from the heavy, constant work, and psychologically from the unpaid worries. They worried about whether their relative had the right medications or whether they would wander away. Families often suffered financially as well. Even those who

long resisted having their relatives admitted to nursing homes now say, "I like him being there." They recognize that care at home had become impossible for them. As one woman said about her husband: "I am at peace kind of now with this service non-stopping," given that her husband's demands are nonstopping.

We could also add a *fifth* benefit, the benefit staff get from working in teams and in workplaces designed for their safety.

In sum, nursing homes can offer better care than private homes for many of those with complex care needs. They can be a preferred option, and a necessary one.

## Moving forward

COVID-19 has exposed many of the weaknesses in Ontario nursing homes, weaknesses that have long been identified in the research in other jurisdictions. However, the devastation may contribute to some fundamental reforms. Indeed, if governments do not act on what has been exposed, they are failing all those who live in, work in, and visit in nursing homes.

One obvious reform is to remove profit from nursing home care. Research indicates that profit-taking is a factor in the quality of both work and care.<sup>11,12</sup> According to a systematic review of pre-pandemic research: "FP nursing homes were found to have provided lower quality of care when judged by structure, process, and outcome criteria."<sup>13</sup>

Nearly 60% of Ontario nursing homes are owned by forprofit companies, mostly corporate chains. Various studies during COVID-19 have demonstrated that death rates from COVID-19 were significantly higher in for-profit homes than in the not-for-profit and municipal homes that make up the rest of the sector.<sup>1,14</sup>

Research on for-profit tends to focus on facility ownership without also looking at the services contracted out to for-profit owners, services such as food, laundry, housekeeping, security, and even management. As our research has shown, <sup>15,16</sup> these services are critical to quality care. When they are contracted out, they undermine the teamwork that is so essential to care while too often failing to provide quality services.

Research has also demonstrated the need for governments to establish and enforce minimum staffing levels and for an appropriate mix of trained providers. In doing so, they must recognize that social care is just as important as clinical care. Multiple studies have demonstrated, for example, the link between staffing levels and quality care<sup>17</sup> and the link between staffing and COVID-19.18 Ontario has no minimum staffing levels, except for requiring a single Registered Nurse on every shift. The government sets out only limited training requirements for the Personal Support Workers who provide most of the care. Minimum staffing levels would not only relieve the stressful pressure on staff to focus on tasks rather than on care. They would also reduce the pressure on families, and especially on the women in them, to provide unpaid labour to fill the care gaps. Minimum staffing levels could mean as well that families were less pressured to hire private companions. This practice, increasingly common in Ontario homes, creates a particularly exploited labour force made up almost exclusively of racialized and/or newcomer women.

But minimum staffing levels are not enough either. We have for many years maintained that the conditions of work are the conditions of care. Without appropriate conditions and the enforcement of regulations, care providers cannot attend to the individual needs of the residents or provide them with social care. As COVID-19 makes clear, the conditions include among others the need for full-time jobs in single workplaces, organizing work to promote continuity of care, paying living wages, and providing not only personal protection equipment and training for infection control but also physical spaces that promote health.<sup>19</sup>

Most of the staff in nursing homes are unionized. As a result, staff have more benefits and better wages than they would have otherwise, although unions have been less successful in achieving these gains in for-profit homes. In spite of their efforts, however, unions have not been able to ensure full-time employment, prevent the focus on measured tasks, or gain control over work rhythms and schedules. Nor have unions had much influence in designing homes to promote better living and work environments and, during COVID-19, they have had to fight for access to protective equipment. Even with unions, racialized and newcomer women remain disproportionately concentrated in the lowest paid, least powerful jobs.

In addition, moving forward means creating effective ways for all who live in, work in, and visit in long-term care to participate in decision-making and in designing more appropriate physical spaces, strategies that need not mean more money.<sup>15,16</sup> Ontario regulations require each home to have a residents' council but too often they primarily serve as ways for managers to deliver messages. The same too often also holds for family councils, which regulations allow but do not require. Although unions negotiate over some conditions, their power is limited because they do not have the right to strike and because of claims for management rights.

Ownership, staffing, working conditions, and decisionmaking structures are only some major issues that governments must be addressed to ensure the benefits of nursing homes are realized. Other issues include systemic racism, sexism, colonialism, homophobia, and agism, issues that go far beyond but necessarily include nursing homes.

### Conclusion

Certainly, we need more and better public support for keeping people in their communities. However, we also need to recognize not just the need for but also the benefits of nursing homes. As Ågotnes and Øye explain,<sup>20</sup> there is a "perpetual tension in all nursing homes: whether to prioritize the collective and community or the individual, person-centred needs of residents." Making nursing homes as good as they can be means balancing this tension in the structure, location, and organization of homes.

#### Funding

This research was funded by the SSHRC.

#### ORCID iD

Pat Armstrong b https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5742-9375

#### References

- Stall NM, Jones A, Browne KA, Rochon PA, Costa AP. For-profit long-term care homes and the risk of COVID-19 outbreaks and resident deaths. *CMAJ*. 2020;192(33):E946–E955. doi:10.1503/ cmaj.201197
- Canadian Institute for Health Information. Pandemic Experience in the Long-Term Care Sector: How Does Canada Compare With Other Countries? (CIHI Snapshot June 2020). Ottawa, ON: CIHI; 2020.
- Sepulveda ER, Stall NM, Sinha SK. A comparison of COVID-19 mortality rates among long-term care residents in 12 OECD countries. *J Am Med Dir Assoc*. 2020;21:1572–1574.e3. doi:10. 1016/j.jamda.2020.08.039
- Mialkowski CJJ. OP Laser JTFC observations in long term care facilities in Ontatrio. Toronto: Headquarters, 4th Canadian Division, Joint Task Force (Central); 2020
- 'Deeply disturbing' report into Ontario care homes released. *BBC News*. May 27, 2020. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/ world-us-canada-52814435.
- 6. Ontario's Long-Term Care COVID-19 Commission. *Final Report*. Ontario: Ministry of Long-term Care; 2021. Available at: www. ltccommission-commissionsld.ca. (April 30).
- Armstrong P, Lowndes R, eds. Creative Teamwork: Developing Rapid, Site-Switching Ethnography. New York: Oxford University Press; 2018.
- Fred Victor. 2021. Facts about Homelessness in Toronto. Available at: https://fredvicotr.org/facts-about-homelessness-in-Toronto/.
- 9. Ontario Long Term Care Association. *This Is Long-Term Care 2019*. Toronto: OLTCA; 2019 (April).
- Abbasi J. Social isolation the other COVID-19 threat in nursing homes. JAMA. 2020;324(7):619-620. doi:10.1001/jama.2020. 13484
- 11. Armstrong P, Armstrong H, Buchanan D, et al. Investing in Care, Not Profit: Recommendations to transform long-term care in

Ontario. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives – Ontario (May); 2021. Available at: www.policyalternatives.ca.

- Ronald LA, McGregor MJ, Harrington C, Pollock A, Lexchin J. Observational evidence of for-profit delivery and inferior nursing home care: when is there enough evidence for policy change? *PLoS Med.* 2016;13(4):e1001995.
- Hillmer M, Wodchis WP, Gill SS, Anderson GM, Rochon PA. Nursing home profit status and quality of care: is there any evidence of an association? *Med Care Res Rev.* 2005;62(2): 139-162. doi:10.1177/1077558704273769
- 14. Tubb E, Wallace K, Kennedy B. For-profit nursing homes in Ontario say ownership has nothing to do with their higher COVID-19 death rates. A Star analysis finds that's not the case. Available at: https://thestar.com/news/investigations/2021/02/26/ for-profit-nursing-homes-say-ownership-has nothing-to-do-withtheir-higher-covid-19-death-rates-a-star-analysis-finds-that's-notthe case.html. Accessed February 26, 2021.
- Armstrong P, Armstrong H. Contracting-out care: nursing homes in Canada. In: Collyer F, Willis K, eds. Navigating Private and Public Healthcare: Experiences of Patients, Doctors and Policy-Makers. London: Palgrave Macmillan; 2020:87-103.
- Armstrong P, Day S. Wash, Wear, and Care: Clothing and Laundry in Long-Term Residential Care. Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press; 2017.
- Harrington C, Dellefield ME, Halifax E, Fleming ML, Bakerjian D. Appropriate nurse staffing levels for U.S. nursing homes. *Health Serv Insights*. 2020;13:1178632920934785.
- Harrington C, Ross L, Chapman S, Halifax E, Spurlock B, Bakerjian D. Nurse staffing and coronavirus infections in California nursing homes. *Policy Polit Nurs Pract.* 2020;21(3): 174-186.
- Ontario Ministry of Long-Term Care. (2020). Long-Term Care Staffing Study (July). Available at: www.ontario.ca/ longtermcare.
- Ågotnes G, Øye C. Person-centred or community-centred? Why doing it wrong is sometimes right. In: Armstrong P, Daly T, eds. *Negotiating Tensions in Long-Term Residential Care: Ideas Worth Sharing*. Ottawa: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives; 2018: 97-102.